
Security Council Open Debate: Implementation of Resolution 1820 
 

“Parties to armed conflict continue to use sexual violence with efficient brutality. Like a grenade or a gun, sexual 
violence is part of their arsenal.” (Ban Ki-Moon, August 2009) 

 
On August 7th 2009, the Security Council held an open debate on the implementation of Resolution 1820 
(2008) regarding sexual violence against civilians in conflict. Member States discussed progress over the 
past year and responded to the Secretary-General (SG) report pursuant to resolution (S/2009/362). Sexual 
violence is a war crime under international law and as stated in the SG’s report, can prolong conflict by 
creating “a cycle of attack and counterattack.”1 The report outlines three major contributing factors to 
sexual violence in conflict: inadequate measures to prevent sexual violence and protect civilians; 
inadequate measures to fight impunity; and discrimination against women and girls.  
 
Friday’s debate was chaired by Security Council President John Sawers of the United Kingdom, who 
opened by welcoming the Secretary-General and three female UN police officers from the United Nations 
Mission in Liberia (UNMIL), the UN Stabilization Mission in Haiti (MINUSTAH), and the UN Mission 
in the Sudan (UNMIS). Secretary-General Ban’s opening statement reaffirmed the understanding that 
despite progress the “deliberate targeting of civilians through acts of sexual violence continues on a 
widespread and systematic basis.”2 He called on the Council to take immediate and concrete actions in 
four major areas. First, he called for a multisectoral response to sexual violence and reaffirmed his 
commitment to coordinating all relevant UN bodies to ensure the UN “delivers as one.” Second, he called 
for sexual violence to be addressed in the planning and implementation of peacekeeping mandates. 
Peacekeeping missions and country teams should establish joint priorities regarding this issue. Third, he 
urged the General Assembly to conclude its deliberations on the establishment of a UN institution for the 
advancement of gender equality and called for the appointment of a new senior official to direct the entire 
UN system in addressing sexual violence. Fourth, he called for improved monitoring, investigation, and 
documentation on sexual violence via information-gathering.  
 
Secretary-General Ban is prepared to submit an annual report on the implementation progress of 
Resolution 1820. He urged the Council to immediately establish an independent commission of inquiry 
supported by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. This Commission 
would specifically investigate and report on violations of international human rights law in the 
Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), the Sudan, and Chad. A 2005 commission of inquiry 
supplemented by a 2007 High-level Mission confirmed findings that “rape and sexual violence are 
widespread and systematic” in the Sudan3 with recognizable patterns of individual and ‘gang’ rape taking 
place during village attacks over the past three years. In neighboring Chad, sexual violence has increased 
over the past five years with cross-border incursions of the Jangjaweed militias from the Sudan.4 In 
eastern DRC alone, at least 200,000 cases of sexual violence have been recorded since the 
commencement of hostilities in 1996,5 and this number is almost certainly low due to under-reporting and 
the deaths of victims.  
 
In light of such atrocities, Member States were widely supportive of the Secretary-General’s calls to 
action and suggested steps to improve implementation. States acknowledged the importance of Resolution 
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1820 and offered support for efforts such as UN Action6 but recognized there is still much to be done 
regarding this “key challenge of our time.”7 States emphasized the importance of the multisectoral 
response and coordination of all relevant agencies, and supported highlighting sexual violence as a top 
priority for inclusion in peacekeeping mandates and all Security Council resolutions. There was also 
widespread support for the appointment of a high-level representative for women’s rights and the 
prevention of sexual violence. Sweden (speaking on behalf of the EU), Canada, and Brazil emphasized 
the importance of better information-gathering and sharing among UN bodies. The SG’s proposal to 
submit annual reports on ‘1820’as well as the creation of a commission of inquiry were both positively 
received, although Australia emphasized that such a body must produce tangible results if created. 
Additional UN measures supported by a majority of Member States included the consideration of sexual 
violence by the SC sanctions committee (as a valid reason to impose sanctions), a zero-tolerance policy 
for abuses committed by UN personnel, and calls for pursuing the creation of an ‘accountability and 
monitoring’ mechanism in the Security Council. Several states8 called for specialized training and gender 
guidelines for personnel in peacekeeping operations. Nigeria offered the use of existing regional and sub-
regional resources in this regard, such as those of ECOWAS.  
 
Several concerns were voiced regarding the implementation of such UN measures. China opposes 
sanctions and stated that a commission of inquiry must seek prior consent from the governments of the 
countries in question. Other Members expressed reservations regarding the commission of inquiry: Japan 
and Croatia called for careful consideration of its feasibility, with Japan specifically questioning how 
information would be collected, distributed, and whether its aim would be prosecution. Russia questioned 
whether such a commission and other mechanisms on sexual violence were too narrow in their focus and 
would turn a blind eye to broader crimes against civilians. Turkey and Vietnam suggested existing tools 
and mechanisms to identify and address sexual violence be sharpened and better-coordinated, rather than 
endorsing the costly creation of new mechanisms which may duplicate efforts. Mexico called for 
discussions to determine whether appointing a high-level representative to oversee UN responses to 
sexual violence is the best option.  
 
Member States further emphasized information-gathering and victim assistance measures. They stressed 
the importance of consistent and effective information gathering on sexual violence, which will aid in the 
systematic protection of civilians. Tanzania stated that this is best achieved through guaranteed access to 
humanitarian assistance for survivors, and the Netherlands stressed that civil society organizations in the 
field should be involved with the work of states and the UN in this regard. The protection of victims’ 
privacy and dignity was emphasized when collecting such sensitive data; Lichtenstein and Korea 
supported the recommendation in the SG’s report to adhere to the World Health Organization’s ethical 
and safety guidelines for sexual violence research. Assistance to victims was another important focal 
point for Member States with calls for adequate protection, healthcare, psychological counseling, and 
socio-economic rehabilitation/compensation.9

 
Member States were quite vocal with calls to halt impunity for perpetrators and strengthen the rule of law. 
This included vetting mechanisms for military officials, who should be tried in civilian courts, and the 
emphasis of every nation’s responsibility to this end under international law. This included recourse to the 
International Criminal Court (ICC) if appropriate and/or necessary, as urged by Mexico, Costa Rica, 
Lichtenstein and others. Belgium elaborated that impunity undermines reconstruction efforts, and Canada 
pointed out that amnesty clauses in peace agreements are often interpreted as exempting perpetrators, thus 
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emphasizing the importance of vetting mechanisms employed by Member States to exclude known 
perpetrators from armed service. Assistance efforts to improve legal and judicial systems, especially after 
conflict, in order to ensure the proper prosecution of perpetrators were also supported.  
 
Member States also promoted a gender perspective in the peace and security agenda, calling for joint 
implementation of Resolutions 1325 and 1820. Women must be included as mediators in peace talks, as 
well as peacekeepers, peace builders, and as personnel in police forces and peacekeeping missions. 
Bangladesh pointed out that only 8% of UN police officers are female and Mexico emphasized the 
inclusion of women in peace processes as a way to enhance any mission’s ability to protect civilians from 
sexual violence. South Africa referred to women as “active agents of change” who are central to 
reconciliation and development efforts post-conflict. Member States widely supported the participation of 
women in peace processes under these auspices, and also advocated for broader gender equality efforts to 
eliminate prejudices, social discrimination, and cultural practices that condone sexual violence.10 South 
Africa pointed out that sexual violence is linked to gender inequality, and Papua New Guinea noted that 
the economic empowerment of women is an effective way to combat sexual violence.  
 
Member States welcomed Resolution 1882, passed earlier that week, which concerned the protection of 
children in armed conflict.11 Many representatives viewed this as another important step in civilian 
protection and encouraged the Resolution’s full implementation along with Resolution 1820, although 
Austria and Switzerland both expressed regret that the protections encompassed in 1882 were limited to 
victims under the age of 18.  
 
Both resolutions are inextricably linked with the ‘Responsibility to Protect’ norm and several Member 
States mentioned the primary responsibility of the State and/or parties to conflict in protecting civilians 
from such atrocities.12  The compelling calls for action made by Member States with direct experience 
with the most severe forms of violence, including Sierra Leone, Rwanda, Croatia, Afghanistan, and 
Timor-Leste added to the urgency and humanity of the issue. In the words of Ban Ki-Moon, “for the sake 
of these innocent women and men, their families and their societies, we must come together and act.”  
 
Muireann Mageras 
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